

# **ROSEnet COST ACTION (CA 15122)**

REDUCING OLD-AGE SOCIAL EXCLUSION: COLLABORATIONS IN RESEARCH & POLICY

## Exclusion from Services Knowledge Synthesis Paper

Edited by:

Veerle Draulans, Valentina Hlebec, Rytis Maskeliunas, Anu Siren and Giovanni Lamura

(Individual contributions credited in text)

On behalf of the ROSEnet Services Working Group

**Knowledge Synthesis Series: No. 3** 

September 2017

## Table of Contents

1	. Introduction (Veerle Draulans)	1
2	. Health and social care (coordination: Valentina Hlebec)	1
	2.1 Material deprivation and financial status (Ágústa Pálsdóttir)	1
	2.2 Specific groups of population (Roberto Giua and Laura Dryjanska)	2
	2.3 Areas of health and social care services targeted by research (Zsuzsa Szeman and Laszlo Patyan)	4
	2.3.1 Health services and exclusion	5
	2.3.2 Care services and exclusion	5
	2.3.3 Housing and exclusion	6
	2.4 Research carried out in different countries (Zsuzsa Szeman and Laszlo Patyan)	6
	2.5 How is social exclusion addressed in policy and how is it related to quality of life? (Iuliana Precupetu and Cosmina-Elena Pop)	8
	2.6 Factors affecting access to services (Iuliana Precupetu and Cosmina-Elena Pop)	9
	2.7 Research methods and exclusion from services (Valentina Hlebec)	11
3	. Transport related social exclusion (Anu Siren and Slaven Gasparovic)	12
	3.1 Introduction and aims	12
	3.2 Process and methodology	12
	3.3 The importance of transport and mobility for well-being and inclusion	13
	3.3.1 Lack of transport as a barrier for participation	14
	3.3.2 Determinants for transport disadvantage leading to social exclusion	14
	3.3.3 Mobility and inclusion	15
	3.4 Policies and solutions for reducing transport-related social exclusion	15
	3.5 Measuring and identifying transport disadvantage and/or social exclusion	16
	3.6 Brief overall conclusions	17
4 s	. ICT and technology related social exclusion (Rytis Maskeliunas, Francesco Barbabella and Seg agiv)	-
5	4.1 Introduction	
	4.2 The needs and the acceptance of ICT based services in older people communities	
	4.2 The needs and the acceptance of icr based services in older people communities	
	4.4 Limiting factors among older people themselves	
F	4.5 Trends of ICT developments for older people	
5		
	5.1 Some general notes regarding rural area-based social exclusion (Johan Barstad)	
	5.2 The case of Russia	23

23
25
26
27
27
28
28
•

#### Please cite as:

Draulans, V., Hlebec, V., Maskeliunas, R., Siren, A. and Lamura, G. (2017). Exclusion from Services Knowledge Synthesis Paper. ROSEnet Services Working Group, Knowledge Synthesis Series: No. 3. CA 15122 Reducing Old-Age Exclusion: Collaborations in Research and Policy.

## Editors list, affiliation and acknowledgements:

Veerle Draulans, CeSO, Centre of Sociological Research, KU Leuven, Belgium.
Valentina Hlebec, Centre for Welfare Studies, University of Ljublijana, Slovenia.
Rytis Maskeliunas, Kaunas University of Technology, Kaunas, Lithuania.
Anu Siren, Danish Centre of Applied Social Science, Copenhagen.
Giovanni Lamura, INRCA -IRCCS (National Institute of Health and Science on Ageing; Centre for Socio-Economic Research on Ageing), Ancona, Italy.

#### **1. Introduction (Veerle Draulans)**

This knowledge synthesis paper, written by the ROSEnet Working Group on Services Exclusion, focuses on the risk for people in older age to be excluded from the use of key service infrastructure. It involves areas such as health and social care services, general services, new technologies, transport and mobility, but also less investigated fields such as service restructuring, accessibility and affordability. The analysis aimed to attain a more indepth understanding of how exclusion from services might negatively affect wellbeing in older age, how it can be effectively tackled and, ideally, prevented in everyday life, based on a multidimensional and multidisciplinary perspective, investigating the relationship between old-age services exclusion and different societal risks, such as poverty and material deprivation, gender gaps, and gaps related to minority groups.

Four specific domains of analysis had been defined as major topics for investigation: a) health and social care related social exclusion, b) transport related social exclusion, c) rural areabased social exclusion and d) ICT and technology related social exclusion. As temporal limits for the review, we decided not to use contributions published before 2000. No geographical limits were set, so worldwide information could be included.

#### 2. Health and social care (coordination: Valentina Hlebec)

## 2.1 Material deprivation and financial status (Ágústa Pálsdóttir)

Poor financial status can have serious implications for older people, as it heightens the risk of material deprivation and exclusion from services among them. There is indication that lack of financial resources may inhibit the planning of necessary long-term care, and even lead elderly people to restrain their health expenses, such as those for medicines and medical accessories (Hrast, Hlebec & Kavĉiĉ, 2012).

Several cross-national studies have reported a relationship between material deprivation among older people and the average level of national income, as well as how the income it is distributed amongst the population. Higher degree of inequality in income distribution is likely to advance older people's deprivation, while lower material deprivation is associated with higher state expenditure on public services in relation to social protection and healthcare (Najsztub, Bonfatti & Duda, 2015). Housing policies and state service through the provision of social housing have been identified as a factor that is most likely to reduce the effects of material deprivation among older people (Dewilde & Raeymaeckers, 2008).

The impact of the pension system on older people's economic status and material deprivation has been a focus point of studies in various countries. There is a marked difference between older people who have earned pension rights within the occupational or private system, and those who are entirely dependent on the state pension system, with the latter group being particularly vulnerable to changes in the state funded pension system (Ginn, 1998; Lloyd-Sherlocka et al., 2012; Patsios et al., 2012; Price, 2006; Zajiceka, Calasantib & Zajicekc, 2007). Older women who are widowed or live alone have repeatedly been reported to be the most disadvantaged group (Ginn, 1998; Saunders & Lujun, 2006). As they have generally spent either no or much less time than men in the labour market, their opportunities to acquire pension rights have been more limited (Bertoni et al., 2015; Burholt & Windle, 2006; Price, 2006; Zajiceka, Calasantib & Zajicekc, 2007). Therefore, their economic situation is vulnerable and, as a result, their potentials to make use of any available service is diminished.

Material deprivation has been reported to vary geographically within countries, with the financial situation of older people in rural areas being worse than that of those who live in urban areas (Bertoni et al., 2015; Walsh & Ward, 2013). Those who are at risk of poverty have been found to have more limited mobility options, particularly women who are more dependent on public transportation than men (Giesel & Köhler, 2015). Basic service tends to be more limited, or even lacking in rural areas, e.g. in relation to housing, health and transport, but due to poor financial circumstances, and/or physical illness, older people's possibilities to travel to places where they could seek service are restrained (Walsh & Ward, 2013). Hence, older people living in rural areas not only tend to be financially worse off than those in urban areas, they are also more likely to be excluded from services, which in turn may lead to difficulties in coping with everyday life and to affect their well-being.

## 2.2 Specific groups of population (Roberto Giua and Laura Dryjanska)

Social exclusion in older age takes on different forms depending on many factors, including characteristics of specific groups of population. In this brief review, we shall concentrate on

gender and sexuality, ethnicity, minority, race, migration, homelessness, dementia and mental health, as well as disability, including visual impairment.

First, concerning gender, a study of older women and women with disabilities receiving home care in Ontario (Aronson, 2006) revealed how managed community care generated and reinforced service users' social isolation and their spatial, institutional, and political exclusion. Attitudes about the sexuality of older adults in general and older women in particular lead to heightened concerns for the prevention, identification, and treatment of HIV disease in mature women. German researchers (Giesel and Rahn, 2015) noted that, for older people, daily outdoor activities are essential for participation in social life, which may constitute a disadvantage specifically for older women, given the lack of dedicated basic facilities.

Research in Canada (King and Dabelko-Schoeny, 2009) found that lesbian, gay and bisexual (LGB) participants in the study who were over the age of 40 and lived in rural communities, had transportation difficulties, limited choices for care, trouble with affordability of care, and the lack of connection and sense of belonging to a community. Moreover, they suffered from isolation and the lack of informal support. In Australia, the reality of non-heterosexual individuals turns out to be both problematic and exclusionary. Another study (Phillips & Marks, 2008) revealed the risk of marginalizing identities through the absence of representation in the brochures and their exclusion in the construction of aged care space.

Second, being a racial/ethnic minority older adult is often correlated with poor education and/or lower income. The social exclusion from services of people with this characteristic calls for concerted efforts to facilitate internet access among them, as evidenced by research in the United States (Choi, 2011). Similarly, older overseas-born Australians of diverse cultural and language backgrounds experience significant disparities in their health and social care needs and support systems (Johnstone and Kanitsaki, 2008).

Also in Europe, migration is often linked with the status of racial/ethnic minority. For example, a study in Denmark (Suurmond et al, 2016) explored barriers to access home care services for Turkish, Moroccan Surinamese and ethnic Dutch elderly, revealing the presence of several specific difficulties in this regard for ethnic minority elderly. British research (Manthorpe et al, 2009) emphasized the concerns related to the low recognition of culturally-specific and language needs, rather than for the development of services.

Fourth, the impact of dementia is substantial, affecting both the individuals and their caregivers on personal, emotional, financial and social levels. According to Carney, Walsh et

al. (2015), dementia is competing for ever scarcer public resources at a time of increasing need, whether austerity is a part of the context or not. In the United Kingdom, changes in the government and the 'Big Society' agenda pose a threat to dementia services (Tilki et al, 2010).

Fifth, there is increasing acceptance that social inequalities have implications for mental health. In fact, those suffering from mental illness are particularly vulnerable to the cumulative effects of lifelong and age-related inequalities (Milde and Williams, 2000).

Sixth, the homeless constitute another population group that tends to be excluded from services. They encounter deficiencies with the administration of services and social security payments, the failure or limitations of agencies to detect and respond effectively to vulnerability, and poor collaboration or information co-ordination among housing providers and welfare agencies (Warnes and Crane, 2006).

Finally, research in the US has attempted to combine various groups when assessing their exclusion from services (Solway et al, 2010). Addressing challenges to access to mental health services for diverse older adults included barriers related to race and ethnicity, socioeconomic status, location, age, gender, immigrant status, language, sexual orientation, and diagnosis.

## 2.3 Areas of health and social care services targeted by research (Zsuzsa Szeman and Laszlo Patyan)

Simms (2004) notes that the concept of age has changed through history in welfare capitalism. The division of the clinical and social need influenced the understanding of age and the concept of age had more formed as clinical needs. Separation of the health and the social care caused new forms of exclusion. Social and health care exclusion has multiple reasons, associated with national characteristics, as reported mostly by country experts of the EU-25 countries (Hoff, 2008).

#### 2.3.1 Health services and exclusion

Research about the use of primary care settings pointed out the importance of environmental factors (for example public transport) in service use, especially in underserved communities. Primary care use among elderly shows that the good social relations generally improve access to local primary health care services and non-whites reported lower use of services than whites (Ryviker et al., 2012). Research showed also that the self-reported use of dental services and socioeconomic status varies in relation of neighbourhood dwelling and their socioeconomic status, with a strong association between the two being reported in England (Lang et al., 2008). Other research pointed out that the shift of oral health care's financing to the private sector leads to exclude the most vulnerable age population. The inadequate training of the health professionals also makes difficulties for the vulnerable groups for using services (Kossioni, 2011). Older and deprived people are less likely to access health services and knee replacement, too. Significant age, sex (women), geographical, and deprivation inequalities were found in access to health services. Development of services and training can reduce these inequalities (Yong et al., 2004). Hip replacement showed similar results (Milner et al., 2004) in the same research.

#### 2.3.2 Care services and exclusion

Mixed method study about the social exclusion of older people in Slovenia observed material deprivation, spatial exclusion, poor health and access to health and social care even though the older people tried to improve their situation. The limited availability of public services and special spatial situations creates lower access to services. Despite the efforts made by older people to manage their personal situation, these strategies provide only temporary solutions. The low developed social services in most Eastern European countries highlight the trust in intergenerational solidarity in the informal level. (Filipovic et al., 2012). An Hungarian study shows that some specific conditions contribute to a relatively disadvantaged situation in the use of social benefits, such as in particular a relatively higher income (compared to the poverty line) and living alone in households in relative large buildings (since benefits are related to the size of the house, a lonely household implies higher costs of living). Lonely older people receive also less information about social services (Patyán & Fábián, 2014). Some middle-income countries (Argentina, Thailand and South Africa) have a different way

of tackling the issue of a growing older population. In this regard, main differences were found in the welfare regimes (i.e. the pension and health care system), while social services were found to be less developed (Lloyd - Sherlock, 2002).

#### 2.3.3 Housing and exclusion

A growing number of older people live alone and the number of the oldest-old population is also increasing. In such a situation, the focus must be on the housing situation of older people and the quality of the added health and social services. Inclusive housing gives them the opportunity to live longer in their house (Peace & Holland, 2001). A Hungarian study shows that minimal home adaptions can prevent the necessity of moving into a nursing home (Széman & Pottyondy, 2004). A qualitative study examines older people living at risk of homelessness and old rough sleepers. It focused the personal perception of housing exclusion. Main findings focus on the pathways of losing housing possibilities, the physical and emotional results of the deprivation, and the possible ways, how to prevent and support these special age group in this situation in Ireland. (O'Sullivan & Breen, 2009).

#### 2.4 Research carried out in different countries (Zsuzsa Szeman and Laszlo Patyan)

A quantitative survey in Hungary showed high exclusion of older people from basic social services, which could be decreased by the public program on labour force employment (Rubovszky, 2014). A qualitative research of remote rural regions in Eastern Hungary, however, produced contrary results (Virág, 2014). A follow up research in a backward region in North-Eastern Hungary urged a rethinking of local policy in this regard (Patyán, 2014). Exclusion from basic services in rural regions along with a higher poverty rate was found in the UK (Moffatt & Glasgow, 2009). A cross-national qualitative research on long-term care (MOPACT) (Leichsenring & Schulmann, 2016) pointed out the complexity of exclusion in older age, independent from the care regime. Living in a rural region was one of the determinant factors leading to greater exclusion.

Many ongoing/finished studies and model programs have focused on mobility, travel, transport, info-communication-related social exclusion across Europe. Evidence in this respect comes for instance from the UK (Shergold & Parkhurst, 2012), Ireland and Northern

Ireland (Ahern & Hine, 2012), Spain, Italy and Portugal (via the SIMON project: www.simon-project.eu); from the Mobility4eu project, aimed at promoting an Action Plan For The Future of Mobility in Europe by means of the direct involvement of 9 countries (Sweden, France, Belgium, Spain, Netherlands, Hungary, United Kingdom, Finland, Germany: <u>http://www.mobility4eu.eu/</u>); and from Hungary, through the experiences of the Elder-friendly House (Széman and Pottyondy, 2006) or of the Skype Care project (Széman, 2012). Some initiatives aimed at linking transport and health/social services to prevent social exclusion, such as for instance the Swedish program "The Patient Journey through Emergency Medical Care" (https://ec.europa.eu/eip/ageing/repository/patient-journey-through-emergency-medical-care\_en) and the French project aimed at "Improving rural health services for the elderly" (<u>http://enrd.ec.europa.eu/projects-practice/improving-rural-health-services-elderly\_en</u>).

The analysis of the European Quality of Life Survey (2007) showed significantly worse social exclusion in later life in Central and Eastern European countries with regard to access to health care, health status, material deprivation etc. (Hrast et al., 2013). Data from the fifth wave of the SHARE study and from OECD surveys pointed out that access to health care is a key dimension of social exclusion, and Eastern and Southern Europe and Israel show serious deficiency in this respect (Jürges, 2015). Analysis of SHARE's 5<sup>th</sup> wave data (Tur-Sinai et al., 2015) also pointed out the important role of neighborhood services (Stoeckel & Litwin, 2015). According to the same data source, long-term care (LTC) needs are higher in Eastern and Southern Europe, where the family role is strong, so that exclusion may be decreased by family help (Laferrére & Bosch, 2015). SHARE 5 data and cross country research pointed out the connection between unmet LTC needs, social exclusion and welfare regimes. In this regard, Eastern European welfare regimes lag comparatively behind (Srakar et al., 2015).

A quantitative survey in West Africa (Senegal and Ghana) discussed the importance of social health protection and emphasized the usefulness of a multidimensional approach (Parmar et al., 2014). Overseas regions (Thailand, South Africa, Argentina) showed a gap between family support and public social provision of services, suggesting that the system needs to be restructured (Lloyd-Sherlock, 2002).

All these examples provided above clearly show that characteristics of care/welfare regimes, regions, rural/remote areas are, among others, important determinant factors of social exclusion from social/health services across different countries.

2.5 How is social exclusion addressed in policy and how is it related to quality of life? (Iuliana Precupetu and Cosmina-Elena Pop)

Policy analyses undertaken in various countries revealed a number of issues in relation to social exclusion of older people from services.

One study undertaken in the UK (Tanner, 2003) pointed out that services are rather targeted at older people facing high risks, while those considered to have a low level of needs are not usually included. It was suggested that policy should change the emphasis from deficit, decline, disability and dependency to well-being, activity and independence. Moreover, at the community level, it was pointed out that the focus should be on community resources, capacity building, healthy ageing and empowerment that should create the conditions for full citizenship for both care givers and receivers.

Similarly, for Canada it was revealed that older people are increasingly vulnerable to social exclusion as priorities are mainly oriented towards economic, biomedical and professional determinants of care (Grenier & Guberman, 2009). From this perspective, priorities in the allocation of care services for older people should change focus, by more concentrating on the social and socio-political needs of older people, by including agency, and by paying more attention to older people who are not eligible for services, but nevertheless have limited financial resources and are marginalized.

Other studies suggest taking into consideration cultural sensitivity in services when dealing with migrant communities (Tilki et al., 2010). More practical support and information on services were pointed out as needed in the UK (Barret, 2005). One study undertaken in Ghana and Senegal showed the need to concentrate in these countries on the most vulnerable older people, in order to increase their enrollment in national health schemes (Parmar et al., 2014). More inclusion is advocated in case of care services for non-heterosexual older people in Australia (Phillips & Marks, 2007), and in case of health services in Scotland, by better education of healthcare workers and treatment decisions (Williams, 2000).

Quality of life in older age is heavily dependent on the local facilities people have at their disposal. It was proved that the provision of community resources (infrastructure, organizational partnerships), and local services offer opportunities for building individual

resources (health, skills, finances, networks), increase capabilities and enable older people to participate in their communities (Winterton et al., 2014).

Transport is an essential determinant of quality of life, as it helps people stay connected to their community and the larger society, thus helps avoiding feelings of isolation (Walsh et al., 2012; Jones et al., 2013). In this regard, the provision of a concessionary transport entitlement was found to be important in combating feelings of social exclusion faced by the older people, and ultimately in improving their well-being (Jones et al., 2013). One study undertaken in Norway pointed out that raising well-being above a decent life threshold should involve enhancing older adults' ability to drive in old age and car availability, lowering the distance to public transport stops, and improving the connectivity that public transport provides to the needed destinations (Nordbakke & Schwanen, 2014).

#### 2.6 Factors affecting access to services (Iuliana Precupetu and Cosmina-Elena Pop)

In general, utilization of health, care and social services increases with age, as health problems and needs intensify. Access to services includes health, care, social and neighborhood services. Some quantitative studies report good access of seniors to health services in US, with only 13.7% of older people having problems (Auchincloss et al., 2001). For countries in Europe, good access is reported to neighborhood services, with only a minority of older people (less than 10%) having difficulties in this respect, while within each country the accessibility of essential services was found to vary significantly among older citizens (Stoeckel & Litwin, 2015).

An array of personal, structural and community level factors influences access to services of older people. While these factors are general, their influence on access is context and service specific and, most of times, it is the result of a particular clustering of factors that combine and impact on access. In the following, we present an inventory of barriers identified in the reviewed studies.

A series of individual factors can constitute barriers in accessing services: income, education, gender, health status, presence of disability, living arrangements, and ethnicity/race. Low income can influence access to services (especially health and care) through a lower possibility of poor people to focus on health and care when basic material needs are not satisfied, as well as through lack of transportation, poor access to uncompensated care, and

sometimes discrimination (Auchincloss et al., 2001; Grenier & Guberman, 2009). Low educational attainment can also impede on access to services and one study pointed out, for example, that highly educated individuals had more odds to receive home-care in comparison to those less educated, "due to their capability to apply literacy skills to health related issues" (Carrino & Orso, 2015: 351). Poor health status, declining physical and cognitive abilities, presence of disability, all have a higher prevalence among older persons and can constitute essential barriers in access to services (Meinow et al., 2011). Living arrangements are also important for access to services, as older people living alone have a greater disadvantage when accessing services in comparison to those living with others (Evashwick et al., 1984). Ethnicity/race was proved to be another barrier in access to services mainly in studies undertaken in Great Britain, Australia, and USA, although the evidence is mixed in this respect and it might depend on the specific context and type of service (Ryvicker et al., 2012; Johnstone & Kanitsaki, 2008; Miller et al., 1996). When looking at ethnicity and gender, one study showed the disadvantageous position of Asian older people in general, and of women in particular (Waqar & Walker, 1997).

Structural factors include macro-context as well as factors at the level of services which are strongly connected to welfare regimes. To these we can add community-level determinants of access to services. A structural role is also played by income levels, as relatively poor countries in Europe, reporting lower health expenditures, and those with large income inequalities, do not provide sufficient access to health services for older people (Jürges, 2015).

Rural areas pose special challenges for access to services, as they are characterized by a lack of general service infrastructure, inadequate transport and a depletion of local service and social centres in comparison to urban areas, as pointed out for Ireland by Walsh et al. (2012). Similarly, small metropolitan areas in the US (Auchincloss et al., 2001), sparsely populated areas in Australia with high concentration of ageing persons (Liu & Engels, 2012), and suburban and rural areas in Canada (Ryser & Halseth, 2012; Paez et al., 2010), were all found to have a higher risk of access problems.

Finally, there are barriers at the level of services which are strongly related to the generosity of welfare regimes in various countries. They include poor resources to pay for case management and services (as showed by Krout, 1997), the organization, financing, and delivery systems (Solway et al., 2010), as well as the information that services get across about their existence and particular support provided (Barret, 2005).

Community factors seem especially relevant for older people in the US, as it was found that older people residing in impoverished neighborhoods had a high probability of access problems, mainly due to combination of community factors: low health care purchasing power, low levels of education, and poorly developed public infrastructure (Auchincloss, 2001). Municipality was also found important for LTC care in Finland, mainly in terms of size and location (Pulkki et al., 2015).

#### 2.7 Research methods and exclusion from services (Valentina Hlebec)

In research concerning exclusion from services (Walsh et al., 2017), a variety of methods and subjects is used, ranging from quantitative primary and secondary surveys to qualitative crosscountry research. To be more specific, in research seeking to describe which population groups are prone to social exclusion and which factors, such as for instance material deprivation, determine social exclusion of various population groups, mostly quantitative methods are used, in particular surveys. Nevertheless, qualitative methods are also used, such as interviews and focus groups, to deepen understanding of how specific population groups experience social exclusion. Cross-country population research mostly employs SHARE survey, which is used to understand how different welfare regimes tackle social exclusion and which determinants, such as material deprivation, degree of urbanization, gender, access to transportation, of social exclusion are found to mitigate social exclusion and what barriers prevent access to services. Apart from the SHARE survey, in cross national research a combination of qualitative methods is used in smaller scale studies, comparing smaller geographical areas, such as urban vs rural, in mostly two country comparisons. How social exclusion comes about in rural and urban areas and how older people experience and understand their life situations is addressed by a variety of methodologies, ranging from quantitative surveys and administrative records to qualitative studies and mixed methods research, combining surveys with interviews or focus groups. Not surprisingly, specific groups of population such as minorities, migrants, people with disability, mental health issues, sexual minorities or homeless older people are mostly studied by qualitative methodologies or mixed methods research. On the other hand, health and social care services are mostly observed in surveys and addressed by literature reviews. Links between service exclusion and transportation (transportation being means to access the services or being a service itself), are studied by a large variety of methods, from qualitative comparative studies, to mixed methods combining surveys and interviews to surveys and multimethod qualitative research. Similarly, policy issues are often studied using literature reviews or documentation, secondary quantitative and qualitative studies, mixed methods using document analysis and qualitative methods, as well as qualitative primary studies. Access to services, as well as exploration of barriers to access are studied, similarly as other complex topics are addressed by a variety of methods, varying from cross country survey studies to qualitative studies and literature or documentation review.

## 3. Transport related social exclusion (Anu Siren and Slaven Gasparovic)

## 3.1 Introduction and aims

"Transport and mobility" has been identified as one of the domains in which older people can experience exclusion (Walsh et al., 2012). The aim of this section is to review evidence and research literature regarding transport/mobility-related social exclusion in older age. We took work by Walsh et al. (2017) review as a starting point when designing the literature search.

## 3.2 Process and methodology

To this purpose, we used following search string for the literature search:

- category 1: (Social exclusion OR Social inclusion OR Disadvantage OR Vulnerability OR Cumulative disadvantage)

## AND

 category 2: (Ageing OR Aging OR Older persons OR Older people OR Older adults OR Seniors OR Elderly OR Elders OR Seniors OR Senior citizens)

#### AND

- category 3: (Transport OR Mobility OR Driving).

#### \_

These are the keywords used in Walsh et al. (2017), with following exceptions:

- "risk" was omitted as a keyword from category 1, because within transport and mobility this refers to accident risk (Walsh et al. wanted to grasp social exclusion risk with this keyword in their search)
- "social inclusion" was added to category 1
- "older people" and "seniors" were added to category 2
- "driving" was added to category 3.

The databases we used for the search were EBSCO, Science Citation Index and Social Science Citation Index. We limited the search to materials published in 1997-2016. The search returned 407 hits. After title screening, there were 55 references. Of these, 5 were not traceable/ accessible (a newspaper article, unpublished thesis, conference abstracts). Thus, 50 papers were selected for further review. We developed a review template to secure streamlined review procedure, and created a Mendeley group to share the materials. After a full-text review, 24 papers were relevant. The reasons to assess papers as non-relevant included following:

- Paper not dealing with transport (e.g., "mobility" as physical mobility, residential mobility etc.);
- Paper not dealing with social exclusion (e.g., "disadvantage" marginally and vaguely mentioned);
- Paper not dealing with later life /old age (e.g., older persons barely mentioned as one example of the disadvantage groups).

The 24 papers were reviewed for their overall content, main results and conclusions and relevance for our aim. We identified three themes: 1) the importance of transport mobility for well-being and inclusion; 2) Policies and solutions for reducing transport-related social exclusion; 3) Measuring and identifying transport related social exclusion. These themes are described in detail in the following subsections.

#### 3.3 The importance of transport and mobility for well-being and inclusion

Most of the papers we identified through our review addressed the importance of mobility and/or provided empirical evidence to support the association between transport mobility and inclusion.

## 3.3.1 Lack of transport as a barrier for participation

A number of studies provided evidence on how lack of transport is a barrier for participation in certain activities. Anderson et al. (2013) found that lack of transport excluded older adults from employment and Hare et al. (2001) found that transport deficit was one of the major barriers for older adults to do their grocery shopping. Johnson et al. (2011) found that lack of transportation was associated with lesser participation in cultural activities, such as visiting cinema, parks, and libraries, and attending concerts, and Sowa et al. (2016) found that the participation in religious activities was affected by personal transport options available. Further, Patterson et al. (2016) found that transport was one of the determinants for participating in the education at the University of third age.

## 3.3.2 Determinants for transport disadvantage leading to social exclusion

A number of studies have identified factors that contribute to the likelihood of having transport disadvantage that leads or contributes to social exclusion in old age. People living in rural and other non-metropolitan areas have likelihood of transport disadvantage (Higgs & White, 1997), mainly because they are solely dependent on transport in private cars (Glasgow & Blakely, 2000). Nevertheless, as Engels & Liu (2011) point out, also in metropolitan areas with insufficient public transport, people are highly dependent on cars, leading to transport disadvantage among those who do not have the option to drive (or be driven by others). Truong & Somenhalli (2015) stress the importance of public transport provision because, they claim, public transport can offer a viable transport option for people at-risk of social exclusion.

In general, lack of option to drive is a problem from social inclusion point of view, and in particular so in the North America and Australia. Driving cessation is associated with significant decrease in social integration (Mezuk & Rebok, 2008), and as Rosenblum & Corn (2002) point out, driving cessation can lead to loss of social connectedness (Rosenblum & Corn, 2002).

#### 3.3.3 Mobility and inclusion

A number of studies suggest that transport has a value beyond the instrumental, direct value of enabling access to various activities and services (see Winterton & Warburton, 2011, for a review)<sup>1</sup>. Some of these papers were analyzing more closely how transport mobility contributes to inclusion in old age. Doebler (2016) analysed a large longitudinal dataset in Northern Ireland, and concludes that access to personal transport is important for individual well-being because it is strongly associated with mental and physical health outcomes. Davey (2007) distinguished between different types of mobility, namely necessity and discretionary travel, and suggested that these aspects have different implications for inclusion. While necessity travel, that is, e.g., health care related trips and trips to grocery shopping is experienced as more "legitimate", discretionary travel done for the sake of enjoyment or for "leisurely" purposes is seen less legitimate. Consequently, older adults without personal transportation are hesitant to ask their family and friends for rides for discretionary purposes.

In their paper, Wild et al. (2013) provide a novel framework on resilience, which can be useful in understanding the conceptual connection linking transport and inclusion. They suggest that mobility is one of the domains of resilience and can be analyzed on those various levels, which resilience can be identified in or scaled to: individual, household, neighborhood, community and society.

#### 3.4 Policies and solutions for reducing transport-related social exclusion

Another group of papers identified through our review addressed policy measures or other solutions that potentially can reduce transport-related social exclusion. First, there were a number of papers introducing various frameworks and concepts that could be used in reducing transport-related social exclusion. Audirac (2008) states that (spatial) planning is a key factor

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> We would like to note that there is a great amount of literature on the relationship between mobility and well-being as well as on the determinants of mobility disadvantage in old age, but those do not appear in our search because they do not explicitly address social exclusion.

in reducing social exclusion in old age. She analyses the case of universal design applied to a transit system in the US and concludes that enhancing the accessibility of transit system has tremendous implications for transport disadvantaged user groups.

In his paper, Marr (2015) lays out a policy framework for understanding rural transport disadvantage and emphasizes that transport disadvantage is a continuum rather than a dichotomous measure. In general, there is a consensus among the papers on the need for better conceptual understanding of the transport planning policies that aim at reducing social exclusion in old age (Andrews et al., 2012), and that this potentially requires thinking outside the traditional boundaries of planning. For example, as Grant et al. (2010) conclude, the planning strategies for increasing transport possibilities for older adults need to go beyond density. In their study, they found that walking behavior among older adults was not solely influenced by physical design. Rather, there was an interconnection between physical walkability and urban design and neighborhood socio-economic characteristics.

A small number of papers has investigated the effects of specific, yet very diverse, policies aiming at reducing social exclusion in old age. Winters et al. (2015) investigated walking behaviour in urban environment where walkability policies had been implemented, and concluded that increased walkability makes older people walk more. Jones et al. (2013) investigated the effects of concessionary bus passes for older adults in London and concluded that concessionary transport entitlement enhanced their sense of belonging to the city and to a community. Su et al. (2010) found that special transport services for older adults such as mobility scooters that were on loan did succeed in filling gaps in unmet travel needs and reducing social exclusion.

In summary, policies in this area are predominately discussed within transport planning (planning of services and physical environments). There is a nice, well-nuanced discussion in the concept papers. What is lacking, though, is focus on social policies and on legislations that cause transport-related exclusion, such as coercive and ageist licensing policies.

#### 3.5 Measuring and identifying transport disadvantage and/or social exclusion

All the identified papers focused on transport /spatial planning. Schönfelder & Axhausen (2003) propose measurement of spatial activity spaces as a way of operationalizing and measuring social exclusion. Similarly, Shay et al. (2016) propose a framework that is rooted

in geographical and spatial tradition. According to their framework, transport disadvantage (leading to social exclusion) could be operationalized and identified through geospatial mapping, where different risk factors are accumulating and indicating those areas where transport disadvantage is likely to occur. Mackett et al. (2008) introduce a policy analysis tool that incorporates "inclusiveness" as a quality measure of a given policy. They suggest this dimension in policy analysis has potential of developing policies leading to reduced social exclusion.

Addressing the concept of social exclusion from transport geography point of view, results in a rather technical definition of social exclusion. Nevertheless, while also focusing on the physical environment, Mackett et al. include also user perspectives and needs in their instrument.

### 3.6 Brief overall conclusions

There is a considerable amount of evidence on why, how and in which ways transport is important in later life. Much less evidence exists on how to identify the problems, and what to do in order to reduce transport-related social exclusion. There is a need to bridge the critical approaches on late life mobility and transport policy planning.

## 4. ICT and technology related social exclusion (Rytis Maskeliunas, Francesco Barbabella and Segal Sagiv)

#### 4.1 Introduction

This overview of the European ICT and technology related social exclusions is structured in four sections: first we discuss the available research on the needs and the acceptation of ICT based services in older people communities; then we move on to discuss the potential benefits and current disadvantages in the implementations and why it is not adopted; as a third step we analyze barriers related to non-acceptance of current ICT due to older people themselves; and we conclude focusing on trends of ICT technologies for the older people, possibly contributing to them being accepted.

#### 4.2 The needs and the acceptance of ICT based services in older people communities

A survey by Barrett (2005) found that older people are most likely to be in need of support in following areas: more practical support with everyday tasks; practical support that is far more easily accessible when needed; information on the financial help, practical help, housing, products and home adaptations, support and services at home that are available to them; correct and up-to-date information on the appropriate sources for support, practical help, information and advice, given a particular need; information that is more easily accessible via the most preferred means (face-to-face contact with other people) on a local basis. Integration of the ICT knowledge infrastructure can be used to overcome psychological and formal barriers in the problem-solving atmosphere, especially asymmetry, scarcity, and monopoly of knowledge (Vimurland et al., 2008). A more recent European study (Carretero, 2015) has shown that technology based services do indeed contribute to an increase of the independence of older people living at home, improving also the productivity of carers and enable better quality of care (Carretero et al., 2012). Support providers report instead need for support in the following: increased practical support with everyday tasks; making practical support far more easily accessible; substantially increase awareness of their existence and the types of support they provide. In general terms, there is a shortage in support and practical information access, raising a challenge to service providers.

The main line of adoption of information and communication technologies (ICTs) for older people seems to be the progressive development of eHealth services in healthcare systems, where paper records and patient's medical history, even "analog" registration services - while still representing a primary means of medical documentation in many EU countries - are becoming more and more digitized (Stroetmann et al., 2011). eHealth services for older people with multi-morbidity are recognized to have the capacity to improve access to healthcare services, enhancing care coordination and integration, enabling a better self-management of own conditions, among the other benefits (Barbabella et al., 2017). Researchers (Bujnowska-Fedak et al., 2013) surveyed a Polish community of older people and found that they were not overly enthusiastic about using ICT tools in healthcare services, but a substantial part of them (41%) supported such a development. Research by Siren (2017) on the usage of ICT in Danish older people communities has shown that the usage patterns were influenced by demographic backgrounds, age being the primary concerning factor;

however, while a large part of the surveyed agreed upon suggested advantages of digital services and e-government, the unavoidable lack of personal contact was distinguished as a major disadvantage. A similar trend was found by British studies, also in the transport area (Pangbourne et al., 2010) and by Swedish researchers (Blusi et al, 2014; Jung et al., 2010; Axelsson et al., 2013). Alternatively, authors of a German report have found that the importance of ICT in both institutional care and home care settings is growing steadily, but is not advancing significantly (Mollenkopf et al., 2010). Even using ICT for the remote care services itself shows a high perceived usefulness (Hautala et al., 2016).

#### 4.3 The potential benefits and current disadvantages

According to Olphert et al. (2013), being digitally included can help older people to maintain their independence, social connectedness and sense of worth in the face of declining health or limited capabilities, as well as also offer new opportunities to improve their quality of life. Lack of ICT skills among older workers often reduces their possibilities of changing a career direction or even self-employment (Green et al., 2013). ICT terminology is not familiar to all older users, and efforts should be directed at introducing the technology with clear, natural language familiar to older people (Harjumaa et al., 2012). Researchers (Baxter et al., 2010) identify a number of key issues of poor ICT-based service adoption rates among older age groups. First, a group of people with no knowledge of, or engagement with, the welfare system lacks information that might enable them to access services and associated choices; second, building and maintaining trusted relationships is important but takes time, and the degree to which this can be achieved differs for different services; third, accessing an appropriate quantity of high-quality impartial information at the right time is difficult, thus raising concerns about the appropriateness of placing such emphasis on choice, when the infrastructure for enabling informed choices by disabled people appears to be not well developed. Finally, interfaces of ICT based services are often not built with older people in mind (Browsell et al., 2012), thus introducing additional design-based usability problems.

#### 4.4 Limiting factors among older people themselves

Healthier people, according to (Heart et al. (2013), were far more likely to use computers than unhealthy people, showing that health status somewhat moderates the usage and fear (Mordini, 2007) of technologies. Overall findings of Damant et al. (2013) show that healthier, more independent users perceived more benefits from the services compared to users who report more health problems and are less independent. Warburton and colleagues (2014) highlight the need to respond to the diverse skills, needs, and learning styles of older people, to demonstrate the benefits of ICTs, involve users and build confidence, arguing that such a low level of digital literacy may increase the vulnerability of rural, older populations and increase their risk of social exclusion. High levels of education have shown a high correlation with ICT adoption (Heart et al., 2013). General demotivating factors can be distinguished as understanding of "being too old" for technologies, as noted by Formosa (2013). However, the main reasons for non-usage and poor adoption rates of ICT based services in a group of Portuguese older people were distinguished as functional and attitudinal factors, rather than physical or associated with age (Neves et al., 2013). This might though get overcome over time, through a changing attitude in current and future generations (Amaro et al., 2011). However, findings by Park (2008) suggest that having attained the needed education for using internet based services does not necessarily help seniors to develop new ways to engage with the mainstream society. Rather, the value of internet activities was shaped by the users' preexisting communication network and social participation. Internet teaching programs alone were not enough to resolve their fundamental social problems. Researchers (Denvir et al., 2014) have found that older people are less likely to utilize the internet for finding information pertaining to legal problems, as well as being less likely to have access within their own homes. For those who did use the internet, home access appeared to be key, suggesting that the first digital divide remains an ongoing barrier for older people. Mitseva et al. (2010) found that the living environment itself is very important. The ability to adjust the personal environment to agree with intact functioning at the degree of impairment might lead to higher effective ICT services. Barret (2005) identified disadvantaged senior groups in internet adoption and use, with risk factors including immigrants, religious people, respondents from low socio-economic backgrounds and people with health problems. Women are less likely to access and use the internet in human capital-enhancing ways compared to men and this disadvantage remained stable after controlling for socio-demographic factors. A similar study by Manthorpe et al. (2009) raised concerns were more about the incomplete recognition of the culturally specific needs of older people from black and minority ethnic groups by mainstream services, rather than about the need to develop separate services for black and minority ethnic older people. Finally, there is also a special concern regarding people who are not able to fully speak/understand English or other major European language which is often the only interface language in some of the more universal solutions and services, like e-shops or even technological devices (Muller et al., 2015), meaning that services and solutions should be as multi-lingual as possible.

#### 4.5 Trends of ICT developments for older people

According to (Nasi et al., 2012) the active internet use in old age has a strong positive correlation with an increased availability of free time leisure activities and the internet acception rate itself is indeed noticeable as was indicated in a research study (Niehaves et al, 2010). Usage of remote communication services very popular within the youngsters can have a positive influence on the relationship between the older person and his or her adult grandchildren (Blusi et al., 2013). ICT services, personalized (Eslami et al., 2011) and codesigned with older people, might increase adoption rates as was noted by Steen et al. (2011). Ambient Assisted Living (AAL) interfaces, while still under-developed and under-researched (Katrin et al., 2014), can offer technical assistance for older people (Brach et al., 2012) and should be able to adapt to users, in order to make emerging systems more involving (Grguric, 2015) and provide more independent living possibilities. The AAL "RITA" Project (Esposito et al. 2014) showed that a care model, in which older people live independently and safely in their own homes as long as possible, is feasible. The prototype based holistic study by Christophorou et al. (2016) showed that both older people and caregivers consider ICT services that improve safety, motivation for daily activities, socialization and communication as essential or very useful, as they provide older people with assurance and motivation to continue their active life at home. Using ICT systems, as autonomous systems, can assist in supporting and encouraging older people to preserve and develop their social activities and the relationships with their family and friends social group (Reis et al., 2016). Researchers (Cattaneo et al., 2016) noticed that involvement in higher level academic studies does increase the ICT adoption rates within the older adults. In this sense a massive online courses, requiring the initial very basic technical literacy, might work in increasing the ICT usability rates (Fernandez et al., 2016).

## 5. Context specific analysis

### 5.1 Some general notes regarding rural area-based social exclusion (Johan Barstad)

Rural areas are generally seen to be posing challenges for full accessibility to private and public services (Stoeckel et al 2015). And indeed *area-based exclusion* is identified as one of six main characteristics of the domain "Service, amenities and mobility" in relation to social exclusion of older people (Kieran et al. 2016). In the latter scoping study, a total of 15 (out of the 90 journal articles within the domain) deals with area-based issues, mainly focusing on various challenges experienced when living in rural areas.

This large body of literature shows that exclusion positively links to increased distances from the main service providers, to decreasing population density and to increased problems connected to delivering high quality services due to lack of personnel and contact points.

Still, a subjective component linked to ease of access to services is present, independent of the means of access (Haak et al 2008). Further, a scoping study of people's satisfaction with public services in Norwegian municipalities, shows that inhabitants in the smaller municipalities (which in Norway are identical to rural municipalities) are more satisfied with the quality of the public services, even if the service level can be shown to be lower (Berg Erichsen et al. 2015).

Thus, *place of residence* or *rurality* alone is not sufficient to pose as a challenge to inclusion. One needs also to study the characteristics and aspects of rural exclusion, and how these characteristics are experienced by the real world, heterogeneous group of old people. This also will enable us to address the Actions' main theme of reducing old-age exclusion, given that we can identify triggers or hindrances for rurality to be a source of exclusion, we can/may be able to ameliorate or lessen the hindrances.

Another factor is *transportation* (or lack of it). Modern societies are generally built upon the general use of private cars. Age often becomes a hindrance for self-propelled mobility (health and law combining to place hindrances). Few rural areas can establish and keep a wide and distributed transportation system to replace the loss of car-powered self-mobility. Owning or having access to a private car is generally experienced to be a mitigating element (Ward et al 2013), but Shergold et al. (2012) explore how mobility can be compromised when focus is on private car, rather than on collective means of transportation.

So is also the 'community' factor: "Through the provision of community resources (e.g. physical and human infrastructure, organizational partnerships), local services and supports offer social and productive environments for participation. They also build individual resources (e.g. health, skills, finances, networks) to enable older people to participate within these environments, and providing assistance to allow older people to use individual and community resources" (Winterton et al 2013). In many places, the community factor takes the form of social enterprises.

While information and communication technologies potentially can ameliorate risk of exclusion for rural older people, studies show that rural, older people are the lowest current users of technology (Warburton et al 2013). This implies a need to consider access or lack of access to IT-infrastructures in a rural-urban perspective. One item to especially consider will be how this issue will/may develop over time. Perhaps the capability to utilize modern technology will rise over time with age, as future 80-year old people are among the computer-savvy of their current age.

#### 5.2 The case of Russia

In countries or societies with lower levels of income or higher degrees of unequal income distribution, more people might be at risk. Structural as well as cultural conditions of a particular jurisdiction impact service exclusion. The specific case study of Russia is meaningful in this regard.

#### 5.2.1 Social exclusion in older age in Russia (Elena Golubeva)

In the Russian science, the definition of "social exclusion of the elderly" and the review of its measurement capabilities were considered by Grigoyeva (2005), Saponov and Smolkin (2012) and Dergayeva (2013). Other authors focused on the study of older people's adaptation practices (Rogozin 2012), the peculiarities of regional exclusion practices (Golubeva et al., 2011; Chernyshkova et al., 2011; Maksimova et al., 2015), strategies for social inclusion of older persons (Grishina, 2013), and inclusion of older people in the modern information society (Grigoyeva & Chernysheva, 2009). Despite the fact that certain aspects of the social exclusion of older people are widely considered in the literature, there is no comprehensive

approach to the problem in Russia. Social exclusion represents therefore one of the main risks of ageing in modern society.

Its causes are, among other things, the gap between the established age limit of retirement age and the onset of older age, the difficulty for older people to adapt to rapid changes in society, and the perception of older people as ballast (Dergayeva, 2013). The main determinants of the social exclusion of older people in Russian society are the inadequacy of external conditions for the manifestation of activity in older age, the lack of initiative by the state to promote the potential and opportunities of older people, and the inadequacy of the corresponding internal attitude of the older person. For a full-fledged social inclusion of an older person, social competence is required, which manifests itself in appropriate activity. Vital activity in older age is becoming the most effective way of preventing the social exclusion of older people. It is based on the active life position of older people and implies its full-fledged life in society, inclusion in social environments. Grishina (2013) notes that older people are not afraid of age, but of the associated socio-cultural phenomena that exclude older people from the social, economic, political, and cultural processes of modern society. The main determinants of the sociocultural exclusion of older women is the absence of external and internal conditions for the demonstration of the activity.

Separate scientific work related directly to the social exclusion of older people, due only to territorial conditions, has not been found in Russian studies. There are some works considering the inaccessibility of social and medical services, low social standards and quality of life, the poverty of the older population in geographically remote regions of Russia. The sociological reflection of the inclusion of older people into all spheres of vital activity of contemporary society is the most important aspect. The survey data indicate that older people are exposed to the process of social exclusion. It is found that in the regions of Russia the socio-economic instability remains, and it is accompanied by social exclusion with a number of negative consequences. The Altai Region is no exception to the Russian tendencies (Maximova et al., 2015). Nowadays, pensioners in this area are the most vulnerable group in social sense, and there is an issue of their extremely low living standard. The growth in number of pensioners led to the growth of governmental outcomes for the social sphere and, furthermore, to the withdrawal of resources away from programs for other groups of population. Some experts pointed out the paternalist attitudes held by older people themselves and their unwillingness to independently take care of their wellbeing while in pension age. This situation is complicated by personal principles and qualities of older people.

Chernyshkova et al. (2011) noted that empirical evidence allows to state that social inequality is evident in the field of medical services consumption for older age groups. To solve this problem, inadequate measures are taken at the macro level, because only an integrated campaign, coordinated interagency work in this direction, together with an increase in the personal motivational aspect and regular monitoring, are able to overcome the existing barriers and change the situation of social exclusion of older members of society towards their successful integration. The results of the analysis revealed the satisfaction of more than half of the interviewed older people on their own health, ranking high enough the access to medical services in the Saratov region. This may be due to the following factors: unpretentious older people as a social group; low motivation of older people in the implementation of their own health measures in connection with the social "uselessness" of this age group.

Almost all older people using the inpatient service in the Arkhangelsk region are sent to residential care facilities. This occurs not for reasons of decreased functional ability, but for social reasons, such as a possibly dilapidated housing or lack of it, remoteness of residence and, therefore, the inability to obtain services, especially in the winter and spring period. Implementation of the interaction between the (formal) state social assistance system and the (informal) non-governmental organizations model and family care, especially in remote rural areas, will bring significant economic benefits and help relieve social tension among a group of older people in subarctic territories (Golubeva et al., 2006, 2011).

#### 5.2.2 Arctic territories as a bright example of area-based exclusion (Elena Golubeva)

Vulnerability of communities and individuals varies depending on geographical location, distances, quality and quantity of developed infrastructure, resources and authority (Halford et al., 2015). In these conditions, indigenous peoples, children, pregnant women and older people are the most vulnerable groups in the Arctic region [Rasmussen, 2009]. The overall demographic trend in the Arctic is depopulation, with an increasing divide between centers and periphery. In the context of the Arctic countries, some authors deals with issues of transformation of the age structure of the population and of "gerontopolitics" in the areas of the analysis of the quality of life of older people in conjunction with the applied strategies in the field of health and social well-being, sociodemographic and gender changes in the Russian, Swedish, Norwegian and Finnish communities (Heleniak, 2010; Danilova &

Golubeva, 2011; Emelyanova & Rautio, 2013; Naskali, Seppanen & Begum, 2016). Comparative studies are also available of the indigenous and non-indigenous populations in Norway, in terms of mental and physical well-being and health (Hansen, Melhus & Lund, 2010). A stable population is crucial for maintaining viable communities and municipal services, therefore many communities are trying to curb outmigration, by creating jobs and activities that strengthen the attractiveness of places (Larsen, 2014).

Arctic regions of Russia are examples of sparsely populated remote areas, with high population density in regional and industrial centers, and an extremely low population density and remote distances in the remaining space. The basic factors determining the quality of life of older people in urban and rural places under different kinds of support are diverse. Older people living in the northern sparsely populated rural areas rely for their daily activities traditionally on the assistance of a spouse and children, as the resources of the system of social protection and the traditional forms of medical and social services are not widely available in remote Arctic regions, thus worsening the quality of life. Not surprisingly, life satisfaction in rural places is more dependent on the presence of family than on the state of health and welfare (Golubeva, 2014). The Russian territories of the Arctic region need to develop and strengthen the system of informal social support and family care for older people, as a factor significantly affecting the quality of life that can contribute to the improvement of social and health care in rural remote areas lacking of permanent transport and services infrastructure (Golubeva, 2016). Older people in this region are a large, heterogeneous group, scattered over large sparsely populated areas, who therefore require new approaches to implement the concept of "gerontosocial" policy, in order to ensure the availability of various types of services and care to the older population to increase their safety.

#### 6. Final remarks (Veerle Draulans)

A conglomerate of factors influences access to services of older people. While these factors are general, their influence on access is context and service specific and, most of times, it is the result of a particular combination, a particular cluster of factors that has an impact on a specific person's access. In the literature, this particular cluster is referred to as 'an intersectional perspective': it is precisely this intersection of a combination of factors (see section 2.2 in this report) that is decisive to one's opportunities or hurdles.

#### 6.1 Groups at risk and intersectional perspective

Based on the literature analysis, the following groups could be defined as groups at risk: the oldest-old, older people living in rural areas or low status areas or low SES neighborhoods (as pointed out by sections 2.6, 3, 5.1 and 4 above), people having limited financial resources and limited transport facilities (see sections 2.1, 2.2, 2.5 and 4), elder people belonging to minority groups (such as migrants, ethnic minorities, or Lesbian-Gay-Trans-Bi-Queer groups), materially deprived people and homeless people (see section 2.3), people who are, on top of their older age, confronted also with health issues, such as mental illness, dementia or disability (ibidem).

Literature refers to specific groups of women, being more at risk for services exclusion: women who are more dependent on public transportation, women living alone, women who are widowed, women who rely on a state pension system without other means of income (see sections 2.1 and 2.2).

#### 6.2 Macro level of society

It goes without saying that the macro level of society, be it national, regional or local, influences opportunities or hurdles for services access. People who live in a context of high state expenditure in social protection and health care related public services, will meet less problems accessing services (see section 2.1), as well as people living in a context providing social housing, a context holding age-friendly housing policies (ibidem), and/or a context where easy transport facilities are available (as highlighted by sections 2.5, 3 and 5.1).

On the contrary, in countries or societies with lower levels of income or higher degrees of unequal income distribution, more people might be at risk. The specific case study of Russia (section 5.2) is meaningful in this regard.

#### 6.3 Geographical dimension

Finally, it should be underlined that, even in countries with relatively more equal income distribution, age-friendly or generous welfare policies, people living in rural or non-metropolitan areas might face specific challenges when trying to access services, because of diminished services infrastructures or inadequate transport facilities (as clearly shown by findings reported by sections 3 and 5.1).

#### 7. References

#### Section 2.1: Material deprivation and financial status (Ágústa Pálsdóttir)

- Bertoni, M., Cavapozzi, D., Celidoni, M. and Trevisan, E. (2015). Development and validation of a material deprivation index. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 57-65). Warsaw: De Gruyter.
- Burholt, V. and Windle, G. (2006). The material resources and well-being of older people. York: Joseph Rowntree Foundation.
- Dewilde, C. and Raeymaeckers, P. (2008). The trade-off between home-ownership and pensions: individual and institutional determinants of old-age poverty. Ageing & Society 28, 805–830. doi:10.1017/S0144686X0800727.
- Giesel, F. and Köhler, K. (2015). How poverty restricts elderly Germans' everyday travel. European Transport Research Review, 7(15), 1-9. doi10.1007/s12544-015-0164-.
- Ginn, J. (1998). Older women in Europe: east follows west in the feminization of poverty? Ageing International 24(4) 101-122.
- Hrast, M.F., Hlebec, V. and Kavĉiĉ, M. (2012). The social exclusion of the elderly: a mixedmethods study in Slovenia. Sociologický časopis/Czech Sociological Review 48(6) 1051-1074.
- Lloyd-Sherlocka, P., Barrientosb, A., Mollerc, V. and Saboiad, J. (2012). Pensions, poverty and wellbeing in later life: comparative research from South Africa and Brazil. Journal of Aging Studies 26(3) 243–252 doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2012.02.003.

- Najsztub, M., Bonfatti, A. and Duda, D. (2015). Material and social deprivation in the macroeconomic context. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 80-89). Warsaw: De Gruyter.
- Patsios, D., Hillyard, P., Machniewski, S., Lundström, F. and Taylor, D. (2012). Inequalities in old age: the impact of the recession on older people in Ireland, North and South.
  Quality in Ageing and Older Adults 13(1) 27-37. DOI 10.1108/14717791211213599.
- Price, D. (2006). The poverty of older people in the UK. Journal of Social Work Practice 20(3) 251–266 DOI: 10.1080/02650530600931724.
- Saunders, P. and Lujun, S. (2006). Poverty and hardship among the aged in urban China. Social Policy & Administration 40(2) 138–157.
- Walsh, K. and Ward, P. (2013). Social Exclusion and Ageing in Rural Areas: Patterns and Implications. Galway: Irish Centre for Social Gerontology, National University of Ireland, Galway.
- Zajiceka, A.M., Calasantib, T.M. and Zajicekc, E.K. (2007). Pension reforms and old people in Poland: an age, class, and gender lens. Journal of Aging Studies 21(1) 55-68.

#### Section 2.2: Specific groups of population (Roberto Giua and Laura Dryjanska)

- Aronson, J. (2006). Silenced complaints, suppressed expectations: the cumulative effects of home care rationing. *International Journal of Health Services*, *36*(3), 535-556.
- Choi, N. (2011). Relationship between health service use and health information technology use among older adults: analysis of the US National Health Interview Survey. *Journal of medical Internet research*, *13*(2), e33. DOI: <u>10.2196/jmir.1753</u>
- Giesel, F., & Rahn, C. (2015). Everyday life in the suburbs of Berlin: Consequences for the social participation of aged men and women. *Journal of Women & Aging*, *27*(4), 330-351.
- Johnstone, M. J., & Kanitsaki, O. (2008). Ethnic aged discrimination and disparities in health and social care: a question of social justice. *Australasian Journal on Ageing*, 27(3), 110-115.

- King, S., & Dabelko-Schoeny, H. (2009). "Quite frankly, I have doubts about remaining": Aging-in-place and health care access for rural midlife and older lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals. *Journal of LGBT Health Research*, 5(1-2), 10-21.
- Manthorpe, J., Iliffe, S., Moriarty, J., Cornes, M., Clough, R., Bright, L., & Rapaport, J. (2009). 'We are not blaming anyone, but if we don't know about amenities, we cannot seek them out': black and minority older people's views on the quality of local health and personal social services in England. *Ageing and Society*, 29(01), 93-113.
- Milne, A., & Williams, J. (2000). Meeting the mental health needs of older women: taking social inequality into account. *Ageing and Society*, 20(06), 699-723.
- Phillips, J., & Marks, G. (2008). Ageing lesbians: Marginalising discourses and social exclusion in the aged care industry. *Journal of Gay & Lesbian Social Services*, 20(1-2), 187-202.
- Solway, E., Estes, C. L., Goldberg, S., & Berry, J. (2010). Access barriers to mental health services for older adults from diverse populations: Perspectives of leaders in mental health and aging. *Journal of aging & social policy*, 22(4), 360-378.
- Suurmond, J., Rosenmöller, D. L., el Mesbahi, H., Lamkaddem, M., & Essink-Bot, M. L. (2016). Barriers in access to home care services among ethnic minority and Dutch elderly–A qualitative study. *International journal of nursing studies*, 54, 23-35.
- Tilki, M., Mulligan, E., Pratt, E., Halley, E., & Taylor, E. (2010). Older Irish people with dementia in England. *Advances in Mental Health*, *9*(3), 219-230.
- Walsh, K., Carney, G.M., & Léime A.N., (Eds.) (2005). Ageing Through Austerity: Critical Perspectives from Ireland, (pp. 31-46). Bristol, UK: Policy Press
- Warnes, A., & Crane, M. (2006). The causes of homelessness among older people in England. *Housing Studies*, *21*(3), 401-421.

# Section 2.3: Areas of health and social care services targeted by research (Zsuzsa Szeman and Laszlo Patyan)

Filipovic, M. H., Hlebec, V. and Kavcic, M. (2012). The Social Exclusion of Elderly: A Mixed Methods Study in Slovenia. *Czech Sociological Review* 48(6) 1051-1074. <u>http://www.euro.centre.org/data/1361278417\_93469.pdf</u>

- Hoff, A. (2008). Tackling Poverty and Social Exclusion of Older People Lessons from Europe Oxford: Oxford Institute of Ageing October. http://www.ageing.ox.ac.uk/files/Working%20Paper%20308.pdf
- Kossioni, A. E. (2012). Is Europe prepared to meet the oral needs of older people? *Gerontology* 29(2) 1230 – 1240 <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-2358.2010.00445.x</u>
- Lang, I.A., Gibbs, S.J., Steel N. and Melzer D. (2008). Neighbour deprivation and dental service use: a cross-sectional analysis of older people in England. *Journal of Public Health* 30(4) 472 – 478 https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdn047
- Lloyd-Sherlock, P. (2002). Formal Social Protection for Older People in Developing Countries: Three Different Approaches. *Journal of Social Policy* 31(4) 695-713 https://doi.org/10.1017/S0047279402006803
- Milner, P.C., Payne, J.N., Stanfield, R.C., Lewis, P.A., Jennison, C. and Saul, C. (2004).
  Inequalities in accessing hip joint replacement for people in need. *European Journal of Public Health* 14(1) 58 – 62 <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15080393</u>
- O'Sullivan, K. and Breen. M. (2009). Older people's Experiences of Housing Exclusion: An Exploratory Study. Dublin: National Council on Ageing and Older People <u>http://www.ncaop.ie/publications/research/reports/Housing\_Exclusion.pdf</u>
- Patyán, L. and Fábián, G. (2014). Characteristics of elderly people's access to social services in: Bodi et al (eds.) Access to Services in Rural Areas: A Comparison of Finland and Hungary. Bremen, Europäischer Hochschulverlag, 154 – 159.
- Piece, S. and Holland, C. (2001). Inclusive housing in an ageing society. Bristol: Policy Press, University of Bristol. <u>http://oro.open.ac.uk/4763/</u>
- Ryvicker, M., Gallo, T. W. and Fahs, C. M. (2012). Environmental factors associated with primary care access among urban older adults. *Social Science and Medicine* 75(2) 914 – 921 <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1016%2Fj.socscimed.2012.04.029</u>
- Simms, M. (2004). A theory of age exclusion through closure: 'Chronological age' to 'clinical need' *Journal of Ageing Studies* 18(4) 445 – 465 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2004.06.003
- Széman, Zs. and Pottyondy. P. (2006). Idősek otthon megszokott környezetben, nagyobb biztonságban (Elderly people at home, with habitual environment and increased

security). Budapest, *Magyar Máltai Szeretetszolgálat – Magyar Tudományos Akadémia* http://mek.oszk.hu/14400/14408/14408.pdf

Yong, P.F.K., Milner P.C., Payne J.N., Lewis P.A. and Jennison C. (2004). Inequalities in access to knee joint replacements for people in need. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases, 63(11) 1483 – 1489 <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1136%2Fard.2003.013938</u>

# Section 2.4: Research carried out in different countries (Zsuzsa Szeman and Laszlo Patyan)

- Ahern, A. and Hine, J. (2012). Rural transport valuing the mobility of older people. *Research in Transportation Economics* 34 (1) 27 – 34 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.retrec.2011.12.009
- Hrast, M.F., Mrak, A. K. and Rakar, T. (2013). Social exclusion of elderly in Central and Eastern Europe. *International Journal of Social Economics* 40, 971 989
- Jürges, H. (2015). Health insurance coverage and access to care among European elders: cross-national differences and social gradients. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe - Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 301-312). Warsaw: De Gruyter https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/
- Lafferére, A. and Bosch, K. (2015). Unmet need for long-term care and social exclusion. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe - Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 331-341). Warsaw: De Gruyter https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/books/
- Leichsenring, K. and Schulmann, K. (2016). Potentials for social innovation in social support and long term care. A series of policy papers. Vienna: Policy Centre. http://mopact.group.shef.ac.uk/publications/
- Lloyd-Sherlock, P. (2002). Formal social protection for older people in developing countries: three different approaches. *Journal of Social Policy* 31(4) 695 – 713 <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0047279402006803</u>

- Moffatt, S. and Glasgow, N. (2009). How useful is the concept of social exclusion when applied to rural older people in the United Kingdom and the United States? *Regional Studies* 43(10) 1291 1303 http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00343400903002697
- Parmar, D., Williams, G., Dkhimi, F., Ndiaye, A., Asante, F.A., Arhinful, D.K. and Mladovsky, P. (2014). Enrolment of older people in social health protection programs in West Africa - does social exclusion play a part? *Social Science and Medicine* 119, 36 – 44. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.08.011</u>
- Patyán, L. (2014). Időskorúak közszolgáltatáshoz való hozzáférésének és szolgáltatáshasználatának jellemzői az észak – alföldi régióban. (Characteristics of elderly peoples' access and use of public services in the North – East region of Hungary) *Esély* 1, 62-78 <u>http://www.esely.org/kiadvanyok/2014\_2/patyan.pdf</u>
- Ruboszky, J. Cs (2014). Házi segítségnyújtás talán egy kicsit másképp. (Home care maybe a little bit other way) *Esély* 1, 4-30 <u>http://www.esely.org/kiadvanyok/2014\_2/rubovszky.pdf</u>
- Shergold, I. and Parkhurst, G. (2012). Transport-related social exclusion amongst older people in rural southwest England and Wales. *Journal of Rural Studies* 28(4) 412 – 421 <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2017.03.006</u>
- Srakar, A., M. Filipovič Hrast, V. Hlebec and B. Majcen. (2015). Social exclusion, welfare regime and unmet long-term care need: evidence from SHARE. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe - Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 189-198). Warsaw: De Gruyter <u>https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/books/</u>
- Stoeckel, K. J. and Litwin, H. (2015). Accessibility to neighbourhood services and well-being among older Europeans. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 39-48).
  Warsaw: De Gruyter <u>https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/books/</u>
- Széman, Zs. and Pottyondy, P. (2006). Idősek otthon. Megszokott környezetben nagyobb biztonságban (Older people at home. Home environment – greater safety). Magyar Máltai Szeretetszolgálat, Budapest <u>http://mek.oszk.hu/14400/14408/14408.pdf</u>

- Széman, Zs (2012). Skype az idősgondozásban: egy intervenciós kutatás tapasztalatai. (Skype in the elder care: experiences of an intervention research *Esély* 2, 39-53 http://www.esely.org/kiadvanyok/2012\_2/szeman.pdf
- Turr-Sinai, A., Litwin, H. and Weber, G. (2015). Forgone visits to the doctor due to cost or lengthy waiting time among older adults in Europe. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe - Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 291-300). Warsaw: De Gruyter https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/books/
- Virág, Tünde (2014): Közfoglalkoztatás és idősgondozás segélyekre adott válaszok egy alföldi kisvárosban és tanyagvilágban. (Public employment and elder care – responses to poverty in a small town and scattered farm area of the Great Plain) Esély 1, 45-63 <u>http://www.esely.org/kiadvanyok/2014\_1/virag.pdf</u>

# Section 2.5: How is social exclusion addressed in policy and how it is related to quality of life? (Iuliana Precupetu and Cosmina-Elena Pop)

- Barret. J. (2005). Support and information needs of older and disabled older people in the UK. *Applied Ergonomics 36*, 177–183 <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2004.10.006</u>
- Grenier, A. M., & Guberman, N. (2009). Creating and sustaining disadvantage: the relevance of a social exclusion framework. *Health and Social Care in the Community 17*(2), 116–124 <u>http://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2524.2007.00804.x</u>
- Jones, A., Goodman, A., Roberts, H., Steinbach, R., and Green, J. (2013). Entitlement to concessionary public transport and wellbeing<sup>2</sup>: A qualitative study of young people and older citizens in London, UK. Social Science & Medicine 91, 202–209 <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.11.040</u>
- Nordbakke, S. and Schwanen, T. (2015). Transport, unmet activity needs and wellbeing in later life<sup>[2]</sup>: exploring the links. *Transportation* 42 (6) 1129–1151 doi.org/10.1007/s11116-014- 9558-x
- Parmar, D., Williams, G., Dkhimi, F., Ndiaye, A., Ankomah, F., Kojo, D., & Mladovsky, P.(2014). Enrolment of older people in social health protection programs in West Africa -

Does social exclusion play a part? *Social Science & Medicine* 119, 36–44 http://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.08.011

- Phillips, J., and Marks, G. (2007). Ageing Lesbians

  Exclusion in the Aged Care Industry. *Journal of Gay and Lesbian Social Services* 20(1-2), 187-202 <a href="http://doi.org/10.1080/10538720802179237">http://doi.org/10.1080/10538720802179237</a>
- Tanner, D. (2003). Older People and Access to Care. British Journal of Social Work 33(4), 499–515
- Tilki, M., Mulligan, E., Pratt, E., Halley, E., & Taylor, E. (2010). Older Irish people with dementia in England. Advances in Mental Health 9(3) 219-230 http://doi.org/10.5172/jamh.9.3.219
- Walsh, K., Shea, E. O., Scharf, T., & Murray, M. (2012). Ageing in changing community contexts<sup>D</sup>: Cross-border perspectives from rural Ireland and Northern Ireland. *Journal of Rural Studies* 28(4) 347-357 <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2012.01.012</u>
- Winterton, R., Clune, S., Warburton, J., & Martin, J. (2014). Local governance responses to social inclusion for older rural Victorians: Building resources, opportunities and capabilities. *Australasian Journal of Ageing* 33(3) E8-E12 <u>http://doi.org/10.1111/ajag.12015</u>
- Williams, B.O. (2000). Ageism helps to ration medical treatment. *Health Bulletin* 58 (3) 198-202.
- Section 2.6: Factors affecting access to services (Iuliana Precupetu and Cosmina-Elena Pop)
- Auchincloss, A., van Nostrand, J.F. and Ronsaville, D. (2001). Access to Health Care for Older Persons in the United States: Personal, Structural, and Neighborhood Characteristics. *Journal of Aging and Health* 13(3) 329-354
- Barret. J. (2005). Support and information needs of older and disabled older people in the UK. *Applied Ergonomics 36*, 177–183 <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2004.10.006</u>
- Carrino, L. and Orso, C. E. (2015). Eligibility regulations and formal home-care utilisation among the vulnerable older people in SHARE Wave 5. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T.

Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe - Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 343-352). Warsaw: De Gruyter

- Evashwick, C., Rowe, G., Diehr, P. and Branch, L. (1984). Factors Explaining the Use of Health Care Services by the Elderly. *Health Services Research* 19(3), 357-382
- Grenier, A. M., and Guberman, N. (2009). Creating and sustaining disadvantage⊡: the relevance of a social exclusion framework. *Health and Social Care in the Community 17(2)* 116–124 <u>http://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2524.2007.00804.x</u>
- Johnstone, M. and Kanitsaki, O. (2008). Ethnic aged discrimination and disparities in health and social care: A question of social justice. *Australasian Journal of Ageing* 27, 110-115 <u>http://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-6612.2008.00311.x</u>
- Jürges, H. (2015). Health insurance coverage and access to care among European elders<sup>D</sup>: cross- national differences and social gradients. In: A. Borsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, and G. Weber (Eds.) Ageing in Europe - Supporting Policies for an Ageing Society (pp. 301-312). Warsaw: De Gruyter
- Krout, J.A. (1997). Barriers to providing case management to older rural persons. *Journal of Case Management* 6(4) 142-50
- Liu, G. J. and Engels, B. (2012). Accessibility to Essential Services and Facilities by a Spatially Dispersed Aging Population in Suburban Melbourne, Australia. In: G. Gartner & F. Ortag (Eds.) Advances in Location-Based Services (pp 327-348). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag.
- Meinow, B., Parker, M.G. and Thorslund, M. (2011). Consumers of eldercare in Sweden: The semblance of choice. *Social Science and Medicine* 73(9) 1285-1289
   DOI:10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.08.015
- Miller, B., Campbell, R. T., Davis, L., Furner, S., Giachello, A., Prohaska, T., Kaufman, J.E.
  Li., M. and Perez, C. (1996). Minority Use of Community Long-Term Care Services.
  A Comparative Analysis. *Journal of Gerontology* 5(2) 70–81.
- Paez, A., Mercado, R. G., Farber, S., Morency, C. and Roorda, M. (2010). Accessibility to health care facilities in Montreal Island: an application of relative accessibility

indicators from the perspective of senior and non-senior residents. *International Journal of Health Geographics* 9(52) 1–15.

- Pulkki, J., Jylha, M., Forma, L., Aaltonen, M., Raitanen, J. and Rissanen, J. (2016). Longterm care use among old people in their last 2 years of life<sup>[2]</sup>: variations across Finland. *Health and Social Care in the Community* 24(4) 439–449 http://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12224
- Ryser, L. and Halseth, G. (2012). Resolving Mobility Constraints Impeding Rural Seniors' Access to Regionalized Services. *Journal of Aging & Social Policy* 24(3) 328-344 DOI: 10.1080/08959420.2012.683329.
- Ryvicker, M., Gallo, W. T. and Fahs, M. C. (2012). Environmental factors associated with primary care access among urban older adults. *Social Science & Medicine* 75(5) 914– 921 <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.04.029</u>
- Solway, E., Estes, C. L., Goldberg, S., and Beery, J. (2010). Access Barriers to Mental Health Services for Older Adults from Diverse Populations<sup>D</sup>: Perspectives of Leaders in Mental Health and Aging. *Journal of Aging and Social Policy* 22(4), 360-378 http://doi.org/10.1080/08959420.2010.507650.
- Stoeckel, K. J. and Litwin, H. (2015). Accessibility to neighbourhood services and well-being among older Europeans. In: A. Börsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, G. Weber (Eds.), *Ageing in Europe: Supporting policies for an inclusive society* (pp. 39-48). Warsaw: De Gruyter <a href="https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/books/">https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/books/</a>
- Waqar, A. and Walker, R. (1997). Asian Older People<sup>2</sup>: Housing, Health and Access to Services. *Ageing and Society* 17(2) 141-165.
- Walsh, K., Shea, E. O., Scharf, T. and Murray, M. (2012). Ageing in changing community contexts<sup>2</sup>: Cross-border perspectives from rural Ireland and Northern Ireland. *Journal of Rural Studies* 28(4) 347-357 <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2012.01.012</u>.

### Section 2.7: Research methods and exclusion from services (Valentina Hlebec)

Walsh, K., et al. (2017). Social exclusion of older persons: a scoping review and conceptual framework. *European Journal of Ageing* 14(1) 81-98 doi:10.1007/s10433-016-0398-8.

#### Section 3: Transport related social exclusion (Anu Siren and Slaven Gasporovic)

- Anderson, K. A., Richardson, V. E., Fields, N. L. and Harootyan, R. A. (2013). Inclusion or Exclusion? Exploring Barriers to Employment for Low-Income Older Adults. *Journal of Gerontological Social Work* 56(4) 318–334.
- Andrews, G., Parkhurst, G., Susilo, Y. O. and Shaw, J. (2012). The grey escape: investigating older people's use of the free bus pass. *Transportation Planning & Technology* 35(1) 3– 15.
- Audirac, I. (2008). Accessing Transit as Universal Design. *Journal of Planning Literature* 23(1) 4–16.
- Davey, J.A. (2007). Older people and transport: coping without a car. *Ageing & Society* 27(1) 49–65.
- Doebler, S. (2016). Access to a Car and the Self-Reported Health and Mental Health of People Aged 65 and Older in Northern Ireland. *Research on Aging* 38(4) 453–476.
- Engels, B. and Liu, G.-J. (2011). Social exclusion, location and transport disadvantage amongst non-driving seniors in a Melbourne municipality, Australia. *Journal of Transport Geography* 19(4) 984–996.
- Glasgow, N. and Blakely, R. M. (2000). Older Nonmetropolitan Residents' Evaluations of Their Transportation Arrangements. *Journal of Applied Gerontology* 19(1) 95-116.
- Grant, T.L., Edwards, N., Sveistrup, H., Andrew, C. and Egan, M. (2010). Inequitable walking conditions among older people: examining the interrelationship of neighbourhood socio-economic status and urban form using a comparative case study. *BMC Public Health* 10, 677–692.
- Hare, C., Kirk, D. and Lang, T. (2001). The food shopping experience of older consumers in Scotland: critical incidents. *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management* 29(1) 25.
- Higgs, G. and White, S. D. (1997). Changes in service provision in rural areas. Part 1: The use of GIS in analyzing accessibility to services in rural deprivation research. *Journal of Rural Studies* 13(4) 441-450.

- Johnson, V., Currie, G. and Stanley, J. (2011). Exploring transport to arts and cultural activities as a facilitator of social inclusion. *Transport Policy* 18(1) 68–75.
- Jones, A., Goodman, A., Roberts, H., Steinbach, R. and Green, J. (2013). Entitlement to concessionary public transport and wellbeing: A qualitative study of young people and older citizens in London, UK. *Social Science & Medicine*, 91, 202–209.
- Mackett, R.L., Achuthan, K. and Titheridge, H. (2008). AMELIA: A tool to make transport policies more socially inclusive. *Transport Policy* 15(6) 372–378.
- Marr, E. (2015). Assessing Transportation Disadvantage in Rural Ontario, Canada: A Case Study of Huron County. *Journal of Rural & Community Development* 10(2) 100–120.
- Mezuk, B. and Rebok, G.W. (2008). Social Integration and Social Support Among Older
   Adults Following Driving Cessation. *The Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences & Social Sciences* 63(5) S298–S303.
- Patterson, R., Moffatt, S., Smith, M., Scott, J., Mcloughlin, C., Bell, J. and Bell, N. (2016). Exploring social inclusivity within the University of the Third Age (U3A): a model of collaborative research. *Ageing & Society* 36(8) 1580–1603.
- Rosenblum, L. P. and Corn, A. L. (2002). Experiences of Older Adults Who Stopped Driving Because of Their Visual Impairments: Part 3. *Journal of Visual Impairment & Blindness* 96(10) 701-710.
- Schönfelder, S. and Axhausen, K. W. (2003). Activity spaces: measures of social exclusion? *Transport Policy* 10(4) 273-286.
- Shay, E., Combs, T. S., Findley, D., Kolosna, C., Madeley, M. and Salvesen, D. (2016). Identifying transportation disadvantage: Mixed-methods analysis combining GIS mapping with qualitative data. *Transport Policy* 48, 129–138.
- Sowa, A., Golinowska, S., Deeg, D., Principi, A., Casanova, G., Schulmann, K. and Gelenkamp, H. (2016). Predictors of religious participation of older Europeans in good and poor health. *European Journal of Ageing* 13(2) 145–157.
- Su, F., Schmöcker, J.-D., & Bell, M.G.H. (2010). Mobility Scooters on Loan A Scheme Complementing the Existing Special Transport Services in London. *International Journal* of Sustainable Transportation 4(2) 95–111.

- Truong, L.T., & Somenahalli, S.V.C. (2015). Exploring frequency of public transport use among older adults: A study in Adelaide, Australia. *Travel Behaviour and Society* 2(3) 148–155.
- Walsh, K., Shea, E. O., Scharf, T. and Murray, M. (2012). Ageing in changing community contexts: Cross-border perspectives from rural Ireland and Northern Ireland. *Journal of Rural Studies* 28(4) 347-357 <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2012.01.012</u>.
- Walsh, K., et al. (2017). Social exclusion of older persons: a scoping review and conceptual framework. *European Journal of Ageing* 14(1) 81-98 doi:10.1007/s10433-016-0398-8.
- Wild, K., Wiles, J.L., & Allen, R.E. (2013). Resilience: Thoughts on the value of the concept for critical gerontology. *Ageing & Society* 33(1) 137–158.
- Winters, M., Voss, C., Ashe, M. C., Gutteridge, K., McKay, H., & Sims-Gould, J. (2015).Where do they go and how do they get there? Older adults' travel behaviour in a highly walkable environment. *Social Science & Medicine* 133, 304–312.
- Winterton, R., & Warburton, J. (2011). Does place matter? Reviewing the experience of disadvantage for older people in rural Australia. *Rural Society* 20(2) 187–197.

# Section 4: ICT and technology related social exclusion (Rytis Maskeliuna, Francesco Barbabella and Segal Sagiv)

- Amaro, F. and Gil, H. (2011). ICT for elderly people : «Yes, 'They' Can!». e-CASE & e-Tech International Conference January 18-20, 2011, Toshi Center Hotel, Tokyo, Japan, 3792-3803
- Axelsson, S.W., Wikman, A. M., Näslund, A. and Nyberg, L. (2013). Older people's healthrelated ICT-use in Sweden. *Gerontechnology* 12(1) 36-43 http://dx.doi.org/10.4017/gt.2013.12.1.010.00
- Barbabella, F., Melchiorre, M.G., Quattrini, S., Papa, R. and Lamura, G. (2017). How can we strengthen eHealth in caring for people with multi-morbidity in European countries?Policy Brief. Copenhagen: WHO Europe (in press).
- Barrett, J. (2005). Support and information needs of older and disabled older people in the UK. *Applied Ergonomics* 36(2) 177–183 <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2004.10.006</u>

- Baxter, K. and Glendinning, C. (2011). Making choices about support services: disabled adults' and older people's use of information. *Health & Social Care in the Community* 19(3) 272-279 doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2524.2010.00979
- Blusi, M., Asplund, K. and Jong, M. (2013). Older family carers in rural areas: experiences from using caregiver support services based on Information and Communication Technology (ICT). *European Journal of Ageing* 10(3) 191-199
- Blusi, M., Dalin, R. and Jong, M. (2014). The benefits of e-health support for older family caregivers in rural areas. *Journal of Telemedicine and Telecare* 20(2) 63-69
- Brach, M. and Korn, O. (2012). Assistive technologies at home and in the workplace—a field of research for exercise science and human movement science. *European Review of Aging and Physical Activity* 9(1) 1-4
- Brownsell, S., Blackburn, S. and Hawley, M. (2012). User requirements for an ICT-based system to provide care, support and information access for older people in the community. *Journal of Assistive Technologies* 6(1) 5-23
- Bujnowska-Fedak, M.M. and Pirogowicz, I. (2014). Support for e-Health Services Among Elderly Primary Care Patients. *Telemedicine and e-Health* 20(8) 696-704 doi:10.1089/tmj.2013.0318
- Carretero, S. (2015). Joint Research Centre of the European Commission. Mapping of effective technology-based services for independent living for older people at home. http://publications.jrc.ec.europa.eu/repository/bitstream/JRC91622/lfna27072enn.pdf
- Carretero, S., Stewart, J., Centeno, C., Barbabella, F., Schmidt, A., Lamontagne-Godwin, F. and Lamura, G. (2012). Can technology-based services support long-term care challenges in home care? Joint Research Centre of the European Commission. ftp://ftp.jrc.es/pub/EURdoc/JRC77709.pdf.
- Cattaneo, M., Malighetti, P. and Spinelli, D. (2016). The impact of University of the Third Age courses on ICT adoption. *Computers in Human Behavior* 63, 613-619
- Christophorou, C., Kleanthous, S., Georgiadis, D., Cereghetti, D. M., Andreou, P., Wings, C., Christodoulou E. and Samaras G.(2016). ICT services for active ageing and independent living: identification and assessment. *Healthcare Technology Letters* 3(3) 159-164

- Damant, J., Knapp, M., Watters, S., Freddolino, P., Ellis, M. and King D. (2013). The impact of ICT services on perceptions of the quality of life of older people. *Journal of Assistive Technologies* 7(1) 5-21
- Denvir, C., Balmer, N.J. and Pleasence, P.(2014). Portal or pot hole? Exploring how older people use the 'information superhighway' for advice relating to problems with a legal dimension. Ageing & Society 34(4) 670-699
- Eslami, M. Z., Zarghami, A., Sapkota, B. and Sinderen, M. (2011). Personalized Service Creation by Non-technical Users in the Homecare Domain. *Procedia Computer Science* 5, 409-417
- Esposito, R., Bonaccorsi, M., Esposito, D., Filippi, M., Rovini, E., Aquilano, M., Cavallo, F. and Dario, P. (2014). RITA Project: An Ambient Assisted Living Solution for
  Independent and Safely Living of Aging Population. In: S. Longhi, P. Siciliano, M. Germani and A. Monteriù (Eds.) Ambient Assisted Living (pp. 293-301). Heidelberg-New York: Springer Cham
- Fernández, C., Esteban, G., Conde, M.Á. and Rodríguez-Lera, F.J. (2016). ICT for Older
  People to Learn about ICT: Application and Evaluation. In: Zaphiris, P. and Ioannou
  A. (Eds.) Learning and Collaboration Technologies. LCT 2016. Lecture Notes in
  Computer Science, vol 9753 (pp. 292-302). Heidelberg-New York: Springer Cham
- Formosa, M. (2013). Digital Exclusion in Later Life: A Maltese Case Study. *Humanities and Social Science* 1(1) 21-27 doi: 10.11648/j.hss.20130101.14
- Green, A., Hoyos, M., Barnes, S.-A., Owen, D., Baldauf, B., Behle, H. (2013). Literature Review on Employability, Inclusion and ICT, Report 1: The Concept of Employability, with a Specific Focus on Young People, Older Workers and Migrants. Available online: http://ipts.jrc.ec.europa.eu/publications/pub.cfm?id=6059
- Grguric,A. (2015). ICT towards elderly independent living. Available online: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/268177877\_ICT\_towards\_elderly\_independ</u> <u>ent\_living</u>
- Harjumaa, M. and Isomursu, M. (2012). Field Work With Older Users Challenges in Design and Evaluation of Information Systems. Available online: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228444721\_Field\_Work\_With\_Older\_Users</u> <u>-Challenges\_in\_Design\_and\_Evaluation\_of\_Information\_Systems</u>

- Hautala, M., Keränen, N.S., Leinonen, E., Kangas, M. and Jämsä T. (2017). ICT Use in Family Caregiving of Elderly and Disabled Subjects. In: Giokas, K., Bokor, L. and Hopfgartner F. (Eds.) eHealth 360°. Lecture Notes of the Institute for Computer Sciences. *Social Informatics and Telecommunications Engineering*, vol 181 (pp. 42-48). Heidelberg-New York: Springer Cham
- Heart, T. and Kalderon, E. (2013). Older adults: Are they ready to adopt health-related ICT? *International Journal of Medical Informatics* 82(11) 209–231
- Jung, M.-L. and Loria, K. (2010). Acceptance of Swedish e-health services. Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare 3 55–63 doi: 10.2147/JMDH.S9159
- Gaßner, K. and Conrad, M. (2010). ICT enabled independent living for elderly. A status-quo analysis on products and the research landscape in the field of Ambient Assisted Living (AAL) in EU-27. Institute for innovation and Technology, Germanyhttps://ec.europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/news/ict-enabled-independent-living-elderlyLissits, S. and Chachashvili-Bolotin, S. (2015). Does the wind of change blow in late adulthood? Adoption of ICT by senior citizens during the past decade. *Poetics* 52, 44–63.
- Mitseva, A., Peterson, C.B., Dafoulas, G., Efthymiou, A., Abildgaard, A., and Bellini, S. (2010). ISISEMD evaluation framework for impact assessment of ICT pilot services for elderly with mild dementia, living in the community and their relatives. Networking and Electronic Commerce Research Conference 2010 (NAEC 2010), Italy, 23 pp.
- Mollenkopf, H., Kloé, U., Olbermann, E. and Klumpp G. (2010). The Potential of ICT in Supporting Domiciliary Care in Germany. http://ipts.jrc.ec.europa.eu/publications/pub.cfm?id=3079
- Mordini, E. (2007). Technology and fear: Is wonder the key? *Trends in Biotechnology* 25(12) 544–546
- Müller, C., Hornung, D., Hamm, T. and Wulf V. (2015). Measures and Tools for Supporting ICT Appropriation by Elderly and Non Tech-Savvy Persons in a Long-Term Perspective. In: N. Boulus-Rødje, G. Ellingsen, T. Bratteteig, M. Aanestad and P. Bjørn P. (Eds.) ECSCW 2015: Proceedings of the 14th European Conference on

Computer Supported Cooperative Work, 19-23 September 2015 (pp. 263-281). Oslo, Norway: Springer Cham

- Näsi, M., Räsänen, P. and Sarpila, O. (2012). ICT activity in later life: Internet use and leisure activities amongst senior citizens in Finland. *European Journal of Ageing* 9(2) 169-176
- Neves, B.B., Amaro, F. and Fonseca, J.R.S. (2013). Coming of (Old) Age in the Digital Age: ICT Usage and Non-Usage Among Older Adults. Available online: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271155087\_Coming\_of\_Old\_Age\_in\_the\_D</u> igital\_Age\_ICT\_Usage\_and\_Non-Usage\_Among\_Olders\_Adults
- Niehaves, B. and Plattfaut, R. (2010). What Is the Issue with Internet Acceptance among Elderly Citizens? Theory Development and Policy Recommendations for Inclusive E-Government. In: M.A. Wimmer, J.L. Chappelet, M. Janssen, H.J. Scholl(Eds.)
  Electronic Government. EGOV 2010. Lecture Notes in Computer Science, vol 6228 (pp. 275-288). Heidelberg-Berlin: Springer
- Olphert, W. and Damodaran, L. (2013). Older people and digital disengagement: a fourth digital divide? *Gerontology* 59(6) 564-70 doi: 10.1159/000353630
- Pangbourne, K., Aditjandra, P.T. and Nelson, J.D. (2010). New technology and quality of life for older people: exploring health and transport dimensions in the UK context. *IET Intelligent Transport Systems* 4 (4) 318-327
- Park, Y.-M. (2008). The Missing Gap between Internet Use and Benefits: Seniors' Limited Internet Experiences and Social Marginalization. *Development and Society* 37(1) 97-115
- Reis, A., Paredes, H., Barroso, I., Monteiro, M. J., Rodrigues, V., Khanal, S. R. and Barroso J. (2016). Autonomous systems to support social activity of elderly people a prospective approach to a system design. Technology and Innovation in Sports, Health and Wellbeing (TISHW), International Conference. DOI: <u>10.1109/TISHW.2016.7847773</u>
- Siren, A. (2017). Older Adults and Emerging Digital Service Delivery: A Mixed Methods Study on Information and Communications Technology Use, Skills, and Attitudes. *Journal of Aging & Social Policy* 29(1) 35-50.

- Steen, M. S., Manschot, M. M. and Koning, N. (2011). Benefits of Co-design in Service Design Projects. *International Journal of Design* suppl. Special Issue 5(2) n/a.
- Stroetmann, K. A., Artmann, K., Stroetmann, V. N. (2011). European countries on their journey towards national eHealth infrastructures - evidence on progress and recommendations for cooperative actions - Final European progress report <u>http://es.esacproject.net/sites/intranet.esacproject.net/files/ehstrategies\_final\_report.pd</u> f
- Vimarlund, V., Olve, N.-G., Scandurra, I. and Koch, S. (2008). Organizational effects of information and communication technology (ICT) in elderly homecare: a case study. *Health Informatics Journal* 14(3) 195-210 http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/1081180X08092830.
- Warburton, J., Cowan, S., Winterton, R. and Hodgkins, S. (2014). Building Social Inclusion for Rural Older People Using Information and Communication Technologies: Perspectives of Rural Practitioners. *Journal on Australian Social Work* 67(4) 479-494.
- Ward, M.R., Somerville, P. and Bosworth, G. (2013) Now without my car I don't know what I'd do': the transportation needs of older people in rural Lincolnshire. Local Economy 28(6) 553–566.

#### Section 5.1: Some general notes regarding area-based social exclusion (Johan Barstad)

- Shergold, I. and Parkhurst, G. (2012). Transport-related social exclusion amongst older people in rural southwest England and Wales. *Journal of Rural Studies* 28(4) 412 – 421 http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2017.03.006
- Stoeckel, K. J. and Litwin, H. (2015). Accessibility to neighbourhood services and well-being among older Europeans. In: A. Börsch-Supan, T. Kneip, H. Litwin, M. Myck, G. Weber (Eds.), *Ageing in Europe: Supporting policies for an inclusive society* (pp. 39-48). Warsaw: De Gruyter <u>https://www.degruyter.com/downloadpdf/books/</u>
- Walsh, K., et al. (2017). Social exclusion of older persons: a scoping review and conceptual framework. *European Journal of Ageing* 14(1) 81-98 doi:10.1007/s10433-016-0398-8

- Warburton, J., Cowan, S., Winterton, R. and Hodgkins, S. (2014). Building Social Inclusion for Rural Older People Using Information and Communication Technologies: Perspectives of Rural Practitioners. *Journal on Australian Social Work* 67(4) 479-494.
- Ward, M.R., Somerville, P. and Bosworth, G. (2013) Now without my car I don't know what I'd do': the transportation needs of older people in rural Lincolnshire. Local Economy 28(6) 553–566.

#### Section 5.2: The case of Russia (Elena Golubeva)

- Chernyshkova, Ye.V. and Andriyanova, Ye.A. (2011). Potrebleniye meditsinskikh uslug pozhilym lyudyam v usloviyakh sotsial'nogo neravenstva [Consumption of medical services by elderly people in the context of social inequality (on the example of the Saratov region)]. Saratovskiy nauchno-meditsinskiy zhurnal 7(1) 138-141.
- Danilova, R., Golubeva, E., Emelyanova A. (2011). Demographic aspects of the social safety of the elderly population in the Barents Euro-Arctic region. Advances in Gerontology 1(3) 195-202.
- Emelyanova, A. and Rautio, A. (2013). Perspectives for population aging in the Russian North. Journal of Population Aging 6(3) 161-187.
- Dergayeva, A. Ye. (2013). Profilaktika sotsial'nogo strakhovaniya pozhilykh lyudey v sovremennom rossiyskom obshchestve [Prevention of social exclusion of elderly people in modern Russian society]. Dissertation abstract for the degree of candidate of sociological science, St. Petersburg.
- Grigoryeva, I.A. (2005). Sotsial'noye isklyucheniye pozhilykh lyudey i vozmozhnosti yego preodoleniya [Social exclusion of older people and the possibility of overcoming it].
  In: Borodkina O., Grigoryeva I. (eds.) Aktual'nyye problemy sotsial'noy raboty. St. Petersburg, Skifiya-Print, p. 208-224.
- Grigoryeva, I.A., Chernyshova, S.P. (2009). Novyye podkhody k profilaktike sotsial'nogo isklyucheniya pozhilykh [New approaches to the prevention of the social exception of the elderly]. Zhurnal sotsiologii i sotsial'noy antropologii XII(2) 186-196.

- Grishina, T.V. (2013). Kognitivnyye potentsial'nyye strategii issledovaniye sotsial'nogo vklyucheniya (illyustratsiya starshego vozrasta) [Cognitive potential strategies study of social inclusion (illustrated the older age]. Nauchnyy potentsial 3(12) 84-88.
- Golubeva, E., Danilova, R., Lakhtinen, Y. and Soloviev, A. (2006). Cotsial'no-meditsinskiye potrebnosti v vidakh obsluzhivaniya u naseleniya pozhilogo vozrasta i otsenka effektivnosti predostavlyayemykh uslug [Socio-medical needs in the types of services in the elderly population and evaluation of the effectiveness of the services provided]. Ekologiya cheloveka 11, 53-56.
- Golubeva, E. and Danilova, R. (2011) Sovershenstvovaniye sotsial'noy bezopasnosti pozhilogo naseleniya v sisteme sotsial'noy raboty na malozaselennykh territoriyakh Yevropeyskogo Severa Rossii [Improving of social safety of the elderly population in the system of social work in sparsely populated areas of the European North of Russia]. Mediko-biologicheskiye i sotsial'no-psikhologicheskiye problemy bezopasnosti v chrezvychaynykh situatsiyakh 4, 85-88.
- Golubeva, E. (2014). The role of social-medical care in enhancing quality of life of elderly people in Russian part of Barents-Euroarctic region. Advances in Gerontology 4(4) 264-268.
- Golubeva, E. (2016). System Analysis of Factors Affecting the Quality of Life of Aged
  People in Their Use of Different Forms of Social Services. Advances in Gerontology
  6(4) 338-342 doi: 10.1134/S2079057016040056.
- Halford, S., Kukarenko, N., Lotherington, A.T. and Obstfelder, A. (2015). Technical Change and the Un/Troubling of Gendered Ageing in Healthcare Work. Gender, Work and Organization 22(5) 495-509 doi:10.1111/gwao.12087.
- Hansen, K.L., Melhus, M., Lund, E. (2010). Ethnicity, self-reported health, discrimination and socio-economic status: a study of Sami and non-Sami Norwegian populations.International Journal of Circumpolar Health 69(2) 111-128.
- Heleniak, T. (2010). Mortality trends in the former USSR. Geographische Rundschau, Special Issue on World Population 62(3) 56–63.
- Larsen, J.N. and Fondahl, G. (Eds.) (2015). Arctic Human Development Report: Regional Processes and Global Linkages. Copenhagen: Nordisk Ministerråd. Retrieved from <u>http://norden.diva-portal.org/smash/record.jsf?pid=diva2%3A788965&dswid=-4712</u>

- Maksimova, S.G., Noyanzina, O.Ye., Maksimova, M.M. and Shcheglova, D.K. (2015). Otsial'naya eksklyuziya lits starshikh vozrastnykh grupp: sotsial'no-ekonomicheskiye aspekty [Social exclusion of older age groups: socio-economic aspects]. Vestnik Altayskogo gosudarstvennogo agrarnogo universiteta 5 (127)180-184.
- Naskali, P., Seppanen, M. and Begum, S. (2016). Aging, well-being and climate change in the Arctic. An interdisciplinary analysis. London: Routledge.
- Rasmussen, R.O. (2009). Gender and generation. Perspectives on ongoing social and environmental changes in the Arctic. Signs 34(3) 524-532.
- Rogozin, D.M. (2012). Liberalizatsiya stareniya, ili trud, znaniya i zdorov'ye v starshem vozraste [Liberalization of aging or work, knowledge and health in older age]. Sotsiologicheskiy zhurnal 4, 62-93.
- Saponov, D.I. and Smolkin, A.A. (2012). Sotsial'naya eksklyuziya pozhilykh: k razrabotke modeli izmereniya [Social exclusion of the elderly: to the development of a measurement model]. Monitoring obshchestvennogo mneniya, Sept-Oct: 83-94.

## **ROSEnet CA15122 COST ACTION**

ROSEnet aims to overcome fragmentation and critical gaps in conceptual innovation on old-age exclusion across the life course, in order to address the research-policy disconnect and tackle social exclusion amongst older people in Europe.

## **Research Objectives**

- Synthesise existing knowledge from regional, disciplinary and sectorally disparate dialogues, forming a coherent scientific discourse on old-age exclusion;
- Critically investigate the construction of life-course old-age exclusion across economic, social, service, civic rights, and community/spatial domains;
- Assess the implications of old-age exclusion across the life course within economic, social, service, civic rights, and community/spatial domains;
- Develop new conceptual and theoretical frameworks that can be practically applied in understanding and combating the exclusion of older people in European societies;
- Identify innovative, and implementable, policy and practice for reducing old-age exclusion amongst different groups of older people and in different jurisdictional and regional contexts.

For further information please visit: www.rosenetcost.com